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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

September 13
th

, 2011 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Friday, Alderman 

Huggins, Alderman Martin, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, Administrative 

Services Director; Pennie Thrower, Town Attorney; Doug Huffman, Electric Director; Allen Scott, Police 

Captain; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; David Kahler, Community Development Director; Anne Martin, 

Recreation Director; and Steve Lambert, Fire Chief.   

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The Mayor asked if there 

were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman had one correction to the agenda.  Item 7A 

should be a public hearing, not listed under the old business heading.  Mr. Withers made a motion to set the 

agenda including the correction, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the minutes from the August 16, 2011 regular meeting, seconded by Mr. 

Friday, and carried unanimously.   

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Mr. Randall Jones made a presentation to the Shop With A Cop Program.  He would like to use his artwork to 

generate money for the program.  Mr. Jones showed some examples of his artwork.  He presented Sgt. Robbie 

Walls with a check for $700 for the Shop With A Cop program in memory of his friend John Baker.  This check 

represents the amount he has collected so far from the sale of his art.  He has orders for more paintings and 

expects to make another donation closer to the holidays. 

 

Ms. Ann Adams, 413 S. Rhyne St., has a flooding problem in her basement from water she believes is coming 

from the other side of her street.  The Public Works Department has been to her residence and has trenched at 

her driveway.  Mr. Trudnak is not sure what else the Town can do at this point.  The basement is below street 

level and the driveway goes around the side of the house into the basement.  He will continue to monitor the 

situation.  There has not been a significant rain since the trenching was completed. 

 

Mr. Brent Hoyle suggested putting Mr. Jones’ artwork in local businesses to bring awareness to the Shop With 

A Cop Program. 

 

Awards and Recognition of Employees: 

 

Item 6-A, was a presentation from Mr. Mark Otersen from Electri-Cities who presented the Town of Dallas 

with two awards. (Exhibits A & B)  The first award was for Exceptional Achievements in the area of Service 

Excellence.  The second award was for Honorable Mention in the area of Energy Efficiency.  Mr. Huffman 

accepted the awards on the Town’s behalf. 

 

Item 6-B recognized Maria Stroupe for 10 years of service to the Town.  Ms. Stroupe was originally hired on 

August 24, 2001 as a Customer Service Representative.  In November of 2004, she was promoted to 

Administrative Services Director.  Mayor Coleman presented Ms. Stroupe with a Certificate of Recognition for 

her service. (Exhibit C) 
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Item 6-C recognized Paul Gibson for 10 years of service to the Town.  Mr. Gibson was hired on August 27, 

2001 as a Line Technician in the Electrical Department.  He continues to serve the Town in this position.  

Mayor Coleman presented Mr. Gibson with a Certificate of Recognition for his service. (Exhibit D) 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to enter into a public hearing, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 7-A was a public hearing, moved from Old Business, concerning the voluntary annexation of Alder Ridge 

3. (Exhibit E) The area is already zoned R-8 and is in our ETJ.  Mr. Curtis Wilson asked how the growth in this 

area will affect the population of Dallas.  There was conversation at a previous Board Meeting about watching 

the growth of Dallas.  Mr. Kahler stated that this annexation would not affect the population of Dallas, as the lot 

being annexed will be part of existing backyards and roads.  For information, there are approximately 60 houses 

in this sub-division.  Currently, the population of Dallas is approximately 4400. 

 

Mr. Friday made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Martin made a motion to approve the voluntary annexation request for Alder Ridge 3, seconded by Mr. 

Friday, and carried with a 4-1 affirmative vote as follows:  Yays – Mr. Friday, Mr. Huggins, Mr. Martin, and 

Mr. Withers.  Nays – Mr. Beaty. 

 

Old Business: 

 

The first item, Item 7-B, was a proposed Scope of Services for water and sewer line improvements for the 

Board to review.  At the August Board Meeting, the staff was directed to prepare a scope of services for 

engineering services for water and sewer line improvements. (Exhibit F)  Once the scope of services has been 

agreed upon, the process of selecting an engineering firm can begin.  Based up the Board’s direction, the staff 

will contact at least four engineering firms.  These firms will then submit proposals consistent with the 

approved Request for Proposal/Scope of Service.  The Board should establish the process to be used to select 

the engineering firm, specifically the role of staff, the Public Works Committee, and the full Board in the 

process.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the proposed Request for Proposal/Scope of Services and to 

direct Staff and the Public Works Committee to review the firms and bring a recommendation to the full Board, 

seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried unanimously. 

 

The second item, Item 7-C, was information concerning a Fire Department generator and Tornado Siren.  At the 

August Board meeting, staff was direct to get the used 45KW generator that could be purchased with switch 

gear, etc. for only $15,000.  Unfortunately, when staff contacted the owner of the generator the day after the 

meeting, he said that he had changed his mind and the generator was not for sale.  The best option that has been 

found now is a new 50KW generator (Exhibit G) for $23,150.  Added to this cost would be some wiring and 

connections, so the complete turn-key price would be approximately $28,000.  This size generator would be 

able to power all of the Fire Department and a future tornado siren.  Only the big garage bay heaters and the 

elevator would not be powered by the generator.  A generator that could support the entire Fire Department 

would require a 150KW generator, with a purchase price of $44,280. (Exhibit G)  Our current budget only has a 

total of $22,000 set aside for the tornado warning siren and no funds for a generator.  This money can be 

redirected to a generator instead of a siren, if the Board so directs.  If the decision is made to fund the generator, 

then an additional $6000 will need to be transferred from elsewhere in the budget.  To purchase the siren with 

the pole mounts and wiring would cost another $20,000.  The Board could authorize the generator in this year’s 

budget and fund the siren in next year’s budget.  The generator would serve as the backup power for the siren.  

Mr. Munn was asked to inform the Board at the October meeting where the additional $6000 could be 
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transferred from.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to purchase the 45KW generator, seconded by Mr. Martin, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 8-A, was an update of wholesale electric issues from Kevin O’Donnell, President of Nova Energy 

Consultants. (Exhibit H) Mr. O’Donnell asked the Board to give Mayor Coleman approval to sign amendments 

with Duke Energy upon the recommendation of Mr. O’Donnell, Mr. Munn, and Mr. Huffman once the details 

are resolved.  Mr. Beaty made a motion giving Mayor Coleman the authority to sign amendments to the Duke 

Energy contract upon recommendations from Mr. O’Donnell, Mr. Munn, and Mr. Huffman, seconded by Mr. 

Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8-B, was information concerning an asbestos and lead survey conducted at the Courthouse.  A survey was 

conducted by The EI Group, Inc. regarding asbestos and lead based materials. (Exhibit I) At this point a walk-

through of the building should be conducted by the Board to begin to identify the priority areas for clean up, 

repair, and reuse.  Mr. Friday made a motion to conduct a walk-through of the building by the whole Board on 

Monday, September 26, 2011 at 5:00 pm, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8-C, was a request to designate October 9-15 as Fire Prevention Week.  During this week there will be 

approximately 250 children from Carr Elementary School touring the Fire Department and learning about fire 

safety.  Also, Domino’s Pizza is running a promotion to randomly give away free pizzas to customers with 

working fire alarms and have asked the Fire Department to participate. (Exhibit J) Mr. Huggins made a motion 

to recognize October 9-15 as Fire Prevention Week in Dallas, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Item 9, was a manager’s report from Mr. Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager, highlighting various projects 

currently underway in Dallas. 

 

Closed Session: 

 

None 

 

Mr. Friday made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously.  (7:42) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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